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Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission

Minutes of Regular Meeting Held

June 12, 2006

A regular meeting of the Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission was held at 9:00 AM on June 12, 2006 in the Horseman’s Office, 2nd floor conference room, at Delaware Park, 777 Delaware Park Boulevard, Wilmington, Delaware 19804.

The following Commission members were present:

	Bernard J. Daney, Chairman

	W. Duncan Patterson, Jr., Secretary/Commissioner

	Debbie Killeen, Commissioner

	Edward J. Stegemeier, Commissioner

	H. James Decker, Commissioner


The following individuals also were present:

	Stuart Drowos, Esq., DAG, Commission Counsel (for P. Murphy)

	Philip Bangle, Esq., DAG, Stewards Counsel (for J. Hanley)

	John F. Wayne, DTRC, Executive Director

	Fritz Burkhardt, Associate State Steward

	John T. Peters, D.V.M., DTRC, Supervising Veterinarian

	Laurie Lane, Spanish - English Court Interpreter

	Vincent Bailey, Wilcox & Fetzer, Court Reporter

	Joe Rudisill, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice President of Compliance

	Jeff Cooper, Owner, Partner, Circle C Racing Stable

	Jean Kabbendjian, Owner, Partner, Circle C Racing Stable

	Greg Petkiewicz, Delaware Park, Sr. V. P., Racetrack Operations

	Michael T. Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	Francis J. Swift, DTRC Inspector

	William Fasy, Delaware Park, Chief Operating Officer

	Cindy Houghton, Delaware Park, Horseman’s Bookkeeper

	Ramon Rodriguez, TRPB Agent

	Paul G. McClelland, Trainer, P. G. McClelland Racing Stable

	Howell Wallace, Owner, Partner, Fisher Wallace Stable

	Steven Fisher, Owner- Partner, Fisher Wallace Stable

	Milton Garayua, Unlicensed Owner, Appellant

	Marcial Navarro, Trainer, Appellant

	Miguel Diaz, Jockey Agent, Witness for Milton Garayua

	Gary Katz, Esq. Representing Mr. Garayua

	Bessie Gruwell, DTHA, Executive Director

	Sam Abbey, Delaware Park, Racing Secretary

	Scott Peck, DTHA, President


1.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Daney called to order the meeting of the Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission (DTRC) at 9:16 AM.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Minutes of May 22, 2006 were distributed and reviewed. Upon a motion duly made and seconded the minutes of May 22, 2006 were approved as submitted.

3.
OLD BUSINESS  None reported
4.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Appeal hearing: Mr. Paul McClelland [ADT Ruling 42 05/2006]

1. Verbatim testimony was recorded and is attached.

2. After explaining their reasons for not wanting to accept the horse “THE ONEILOVE” following the steward’s decision to void the claim due to alleged fraudulent activity, Commission Counsel advised that voiding a claim is not considered a penalty issued by the board of stewards and that such an action taken by the parties of McClelland and Fischer-Wallace Stables should be through Chancery Court.  Furthermore, Counsel advised that in his opinion, McClelland, Fischer, Wallace do not have appellant status, that they were allegedly injured through the actions of Mr. Navarro.  Counsel concluded that in cases where one party suffers alleged fraud actions by another, the Commission is not the proper forum to hear the case since they are not a penalized party.  Questions from Commissioner Patterson and Decker regarding the voided claim.  Mr. Bangle, representing the Stewards advised that the Stewards voided the claim following a determination that a fraud had been committed and that their actions were correct.  Commissioner Decker made a motion to dismiss the appeal without prejudice based on the advice of counsel, lacking jurisdiction on the McClelland appeal and that the appeal bond and court reporter fee be refunded in full as soon as possible.  The motion was seconded and unanimously passed.

B. Appeal hearing: Mr. R. Marcial Navarro [ADT 15-113]

It should be noted that Ms. Laurie Lane, a Certified Court Spanish-English interpreter was present for the following appeals to assist with any language barriers that may arise.

1.
Verbatim testimony was recorded and is attached.  Testimony of witnesses Jeff Cooper and Jean Kabbendjian were entered into the record since they had traveled considerable distance from Illinois for the hearing on this date.

2. Mr. Bangle, counsel for the Stewards advised that a transcript of the Steward’s hearing was still not available due to there not being enough time for a transcriber to produce a certified written record.  Due to this reason, Mr. Bangle asked that the case against Mr. Navarro be continued to the July 18, 2006 DTRC meeting.  Mr. Navarro agreed to attend. The appeal was continued to 9:00 AM July 18, 2006. 

3. Excused for the July 18, 2006 appeal hearing continuation are: Mr. Jeff Cooper and Mr. Jean Kabbendjian.

4.
NEW BUSINESS

C. Appeal hearing: Mr. Milton Garayua [ADT 15-113(B)]

Mr. Gary Katz, Esquire produced paper work to the Commission entering his appearance Pro Hac Vice on behalf of his client, Milton Garayua.

1. Verbatim testimony was recorded and is attached.  Appellant, Milton Garayua and his witness, Miquel (Mickey) Diaz had traveled considerable distance from Puerto Rico to be present at the appeal hearing on this date.  Their testimony was submitted on the record.

2. The matter was thereafter continued to 9:00 AM July 18, 2006: Commission requested and Gary Katz, Esq. attorney for Mr. Garayua, agreed to attend on behalf of his client, Mr. Garayua, and the matter was continued until 9:00 AM on July 18, 2006.

3. Mr. Katz is asked to appear on behalf of his client, Mr. Garayua, at 9:00 AM on July 18, 2006.

4. Excused from the July 18, 2006 appeal hearing are: Mr. Milton Garayua and Mr. Miguel (Mickey) Diaz.

5. At 12:49 PM the appeal was recessed to July 18, 2006.

D. Presentation by Commissioner Patterson on results of Representative William A. Oberle, Jr.’s Safety & Emergency Procedures meeting.

Commissioner, W. Duncan Patterson reported that he attended a safety and emergency procedural meeting facilitated by Delaware State Representative, William Oberle.  The meeting, which was held at Legislative Hall, Dover, Delaware on May 24, 2006, was on the heels of a recent tragedy at Harrington Raceway in which a harness driver, Hal Belote had perished during a racing event.  It was noted that harness drivers unlike jockeys are not mandated to wear safety vests.  Commissioner Patterson reported to the group that safety procedures at Delaware Park are excellent and that jockeys have been wearing safety vests or “flak jackets” since 1993 and all personnel while on horseback since 1994 by DTRC rules.   Commissioner Patterson continued that he thought the focus of the meeting was harness and to improve safety.  There was also some discussion about Rep. Oberle looking into the licensing of the Ambulette at Delaware Park that would allow it to transport from track to the hospital.  Currently, the Ambulette, which is exclusively, used on the racing surface transfers any trauma or serious injured patients to the street legal ambulance for transport to nearby Christiana Hospital.  Rep. Oberle also informed the group that he was looking into regulations about allowing Para-medics to work for private organizations.  Currently under the regulations of the Fire Commission, they are not permitted to work for private enterprises.  Even though Delaware Park has several medics-medics on their payroll, when they work at the track, they are classified as Emergency Medical Technicians (EMT’s).  Commission Patterson concluded his report by stating that there would be a second meeting on June 15, 2006 in the house caucus room at Legislative Hall at 1:00 PM.

5.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

E. Summary of Activity Report was submitted to the Commissioners, which outlined the licensing, administrative, investigative, local and national racing activity of the commission office for the month of June 2006.

F. Reported that Chairman Daney and J. Wayne would attend the safety and emergency procedures meeting on June 15, 2006 at 1:00 p.m.

G. ARCI Summer Board meeting:



1.
National Racing Compact, 7-21-06 3:00 p.m.




Teleconference capabilities – meeting at Hilton.



2.
Dinner Reception for ARCI, 7:00 p.m. New Castle room at Delaware Park.



3.
Board Meeting:  7-22-06 White Clay Creek CC




8:15 a.m. – 12:15 p.m.



4.
Lunch and Races at Delaware Park.

H. Veterinarian Interviews:



1.
Committee




(Chairman Daney, Comm. Patterson, Dr. Dr. Peters, Exec. Dir., Wayne)

I. Next meetings:



1.
July 18, 2006 (2 appeals continued from 6-12-06)



2.
August 22, 2006 (2 appeals scheduled)

J. 2005 Annual Report:

Mr. Wayne reported that the annual report for calendar year 2005 would be completed by June 30, 2006 and submitted to the Governor’s office prior to July 1, 2006.  In addition, the report will be accessible by Internet at the DDA web site: http://www.state.de.us/deptagri/thoroughbred/index.shtml.

K. Delaware Jockeys Health and Welfare Benefit Board:

The next meeting of the board will be August 10, 2006 at 11:00 a.m. in the horsemen’s office at Delaware Park.  The board is still awaiting responses to its inquiry into the audit for the second half of 2005, which contains several discrepancies and a new line item that lacks explanation.

It was suggested that in the future, that appeal proceedings be conducted at the conclusion of the regular business portion of the meetings so that persons that are not present for the appeals could then leave without enduring lengthy testimony that does not specifically pertain to their area of responsibility.

6.
REPORT FROM COMMISSION VETERINARIAN

A. Injury Statistics Report:

Dr. Peters presented the monthly breakdown report.  In addition, he reported that blood gas testing is proceeding in a satisfactory manner and that he is extremely pleased with the program and it is worthwhile to continue it as a deterrent against cheating.

DTHA Executive Director, Ms. Bessie Gruwell advised that she was concerned about some of the reported high readings that have been related to her and concern about feeding horses alphalfa  hay.  She also advised that she was concerned with the penalties that could be imposed by the Stewards.

Commissioner Decker asked about the use of Ethyl Alcohol on horses and its detection post race.  Commissioner Patterson advised that some horsemen were using it in National Steeplechase competitions and were using testing as a deterrent.

Mr. Wayne reported that Dalare Associates, the official laboratory of the Commission was testing for alcohol levels in horses.

7.
REPORT FROM DELAWARE THOROUGHBRED HORSEMEN’S ASSOCIATION (DTHA)

A. Delaware Certified Report

B. DTHA commends Mr. Ken Brown, Track Superintendent, and brings to the attention of the commission Mr. Brown’s outstanding performance.

8.
GENERAL DISCUSSION

Commissioner Decker asked about why there were so many scratches on race cards.  Racing Secretary, Sam Abbey remarked that he could only attribute the scratches to “ship-ins.”  But he personally did not have an answer as to why horsemen enter and then scratch their horses.  This presents problems to the racing office when they “go” with a race in which they believe will have adequate starters and then cancel another race, only find out later that horses are scratched.  When horses are scratched for “veterinary” reasons there is little recourse for any official to demand that horse race.

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon a motion duly made and seconded the commission entered into executive session at 12:50 PM to discuss personnel matters.


The commission was returned to public session at 1:00 PM.

10.
ADJOURNED


Upon a motion duly made and seconded the commission adjourned at 1:05 PM.
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